TOWN OF HACKETTSTOWN
MINUTES
Land Use Board

October 22, 2019 Meeting

Adequate notice of this regular public meeting has been provided in accordance with the Open Public Meetings Act by posting notice on the bulletin board in the Municipal Building; by publishing in the New Jersey Herald and Daily Record, the official newspapers of the Town of Hackettstown; by posting notice on the website of the Town of Hackettstown; filing said notice with the Town Clerk of Hackettstown; as well as furnishing said notice to those persons requesting it pursuant to the Open Public Meetings Act.  As advertised, action may be taken at this meeting.

CALL TO ORDER
ANNOUNCEMENT OF PROPER NOTICE
FLAG SALUTE

ATTENDANCE
Board Members Present

Camporini; Stead; Bristow; Burke; Tierney; Sherman (7:18); Lambo; Wolfrum

Board Members Absent

Moore; Stout

Also Present

Mennen; Sterbenz; Bloch

MINUTES
September 24, 2019 Meeting 
The motion to approve the September 24, 2019 Land Use Board Meeting Minutes was made by Burke, seconded by Tierney.

In Favor:  Stead; Bristow; Burke; Tierney; Lambo; Wolfrum

Oppose:  None

Abstain:  Camporini

September 24, 2019 Executive Session Meeting

The motion to approve the September 24, 2019 Executive Session Meeting Minutes was made by Lambo, seconded by Burke.

In Favor:  Bristow, Tierney; Burke, Stead; Wolfrum; Lambo

Oppose:  Lambo

Abstain:  Camporini

RESOLUTIONS 
Kehler – App 19-12, Block 99 Lot 5 – Section 68 Certification
Motion to approve the Kehler Resolution Certifying the pre-existing non-conforming structure on Block 99, Lot 5 made by Lambo, seconded by Stead.

In Favor:  Bristow; Burke; Tierney; Wolfrum; Stead; Lambo

Oppose:  None

Abstain:  Camporini

Baldacchino – App 19-13, Block 60 Lot 3 – Section 68 Certification
Motion to approve the Baldacchino Resolution Certifying the pre-existing non-conforming structure on Block 60, Lot 3 made by Stead, seconded by Burke.

In Favor:  Tierney; Lambo; Wolfrum; Bristow; Stead; Burke

Oppose:  None

Abstain:  Camporini

Schiano – App #19-04, Block 137 Lot 6 – Variance
Motion to approve the Resolution granting the variance for Lot 137, Lot 6 made by Bristow, seconded by Burke.

In Favor:  Wolfrum; Lambo; Sherman; Tierney; Stead; Burke; Bristow
Oppose:  None

Abstain:  Camporini

PUBLIC HEARING
Czigmeister Brewing Company, #19-10, Block 73, Lot 3 – Amended Minor Site Plan/Variance. 
Michael Lavery, Attorney, of Lavery, Selvaggi, Abromitis & Cohen present for application.

John Hansen, Principal Planner/Principal Engineer of E&LP, present for application.

Matthew Czigler and Frank Czigler, Owners, Czigmeister Brewing Company present for application

Mr. Lavery gave a brief outline of the applicant’s prior approval by the Board with regard to the outdoor seating area and the storage containers.  Mr. Lavery stated after the approval, the applicants rented space in the former Ultra-Poly building at the end of Stiger Street for the chiller, and as such, there is no longer a need for the storage containers and as a result, a third outdoor seating area has been added to the site in place of the approved storage containers.

Mr. Lavery added that at the time of the previous approval, the applicants were in negotiations with Ray Rice to purchase the parking area along the railroad, behind the Dollar General, and at the same time the ABC gave their approval for the third outdoor seating area.  
Mr. Lavery asked for Mr. Hansen to be accepted as an expert witness by the Board.  Mr. Hansen listed his experience for the Board and was accepted as an expert witness in the areas of engineering and planning.  Mr. Hansen entered Exhibit A-1 into evidence which is labeled at Set of Plans – Sheet 1 of 3, dated September 9, 2019.  Mr. Hansen stated the colorized red area is the property (Lot 3), and the yellow shows the adjacent property.  Mr. Hansen stated the site has one hundred percent impervious coverage; there is access to the site from Valentine Street and there were seventeen parking spaces approved with the previous application.  Mr. Hansen stated the proposal is for an additional outdoor seating area consisting of a 30-‘ x 45’ tent area, with seating for thirty-two, creating a total of sixty-four seats outside.  Mr. Hansen continued, stating the new seating area now creates a loss of three parking spaces, making the total number of parking spaces provided fourteen.
Mr. Sterbenz asked if the ABC has any jurisdiction in the outdoor seating area, and Mr. Lavery responded no.  Mr. Sterbenz asked if the ABC approval contains a map of the site, and Mr. Lavery responded yes, and the applicant will supply a copy of that map.

Mr. Hansen continued stating Lot 10 is now a parking area owned by the applicants but leased to Hackettstown Honda.  Twenty (20) parking spaces within Lot 10 are available for Czigmeister.  The parking lease on the Dollar General property no longer exists due to the sale by Ray Rice. There is parking available on Valentine Street and on Route 46.  Mr. Hansen added there is permanent egress from the Dollar General (Lot 1) to Lot 10.
Mr. Lambo asked if the motorcycle and bicycle parking spots approved in the previously approved plan are being taken away, and Mr. Hansen replied no, they are still there.  Mr. Lambo asked if the bollards are being installed?  Matthew Czigler replied they were changed from bollards to large planting containers to protect the walkway, and the bollards are in front of the gas lines.

Mr. Hansen continued stating the improvements to the site are still being done, specifically the transition area of the driveway and the apron for the driveway apron access.  

Mr. Lambo asked if the tents are up from April to October only, and Matthew Czigler responded yes.

Mr. Stead asked if there would be signage for the additional parking area off Route 46.  Mr. Lavery responded the additional twenty spaces are being filled already.  Mr. Lambo asked where staff parking is located.  Matthew Czigler responded in the twenty spaces on Lot 10.  Mr. Lavery asked Matthew Czigler if the staff has been increased, and Matthew Czigler responded no.  Mr. Lavery asked if there is adequate parking in the area for the patrons, and Matthew Czigler responded yes.

Mr. Camporini asked what time the business closed, and Matthew Czigler responded 10:00 p.m.  Matthew Czigler further explained an employee washes down the outside areas with a hose, empties the trash cans and pulls in the trash cans, however, the seating is left outside overnight.  Mr. Camporini asked if the 10:00 p.m. closing time is on Friday and Saturday as well.  Matthew Czigler responded correct, by choice.  

As the current application includes Lot 10, Mr. Mennen inquired whether property owners within 200 feet of Lot 10 received notice of the public hearing.  Mr. Lavery indicated the proper notice was sent to the properties within 200 feet of Lot 10.

Mr. Lavery stated the applicants received temporary Zoning approval for the 2 two temporary storage containers on Lot 10, as well as final Zoning approval for the trash enclosure on Lot 10.  Mr. Lavery further stated the applicant provided a minimum of 20 additional parking spaces on Lot 10.  Mr. Mennen added there is a loss of 13 spaces.  
Mr. Hansen entered exhibit A-2, Aerial Photo of surrounding area.  Mr. Hansen stated the blue area is the current Czigmeister site, the area to the left is Lot 10, and surrounding the site is enough parking on side streets and Route 46.  Mr. Hansen stated the application is for a C2 variance, or a flexible C variance, and that the positive criteria has been met.  Mr. Hansen further stated regarding the negative criteria, there is no substantial detriment to the zoning plan of the Town or to the public good; impervious coverage is minimized with regard to the two lots. 
Chairman Camporini asked if there was any comments or questions from the Board?  There were none.

Chairman Camporini asked for a summarization of what the applicant has agreed to be added to the plan and Mr. Lavery responded the following:

· Curbing in front on Valentine Street to be added;

· Concrete pad to be constructed for the dumpsters on Lot 10;

· Dumpsters to be moved to Lot 10;

· Proposed striping in all parking areas to be completed;
· Storage containers to be removed;

· Wheel stops along the parking area to be added;

· Curbing and sidewalk repairs to be completed;

· Parking information to be added to the website and social media pages

Chairman Camporini asked if there were any questions from the public, there being none the meeting was closed to the public.

Chairman Camporini asked how soon the construction can take place, and be finished, as this application has gone on for a long time.  Mr. Sterbenz recommended the following, and the applicant agreed:

· Social media pages updated by Friday, November 1, 2019 to advise patrons of the location of additional parking (NOTE:  The website will take a long time, as it is hard to change, and they are developing a whole new website;

· Revisions to plans by Friday, November 1, 2019;

· Concrete sidewalks, curbing, pad, etc., to be completed by Wednesday, November 27, 2019.  NOTE:   There must be a meeting prior with the contractor and a representative from Maser Consulting.

Mr. Mennen added the existing signage regarding the additional parking is to be moved to a more visible location.  Mr. Lavery added it can be moved near the beer garden.
Mr. Bloch asked about the fencing on the retaining wall on the original approval.  Mr. Lavery answered that was due to the space between the storage containers, and since they will not be there it is no longer needed and has been removed.
Mr. Stead asked if there was a need for additional lighting.  Frank Czigler answered there is one pole with lights that were not working, and it is now activated.

Mr. Mennen asked if the Applicant was agreeable to relocate the parking access sign if Mr. Sterbenz says it is not in an ideal location.  Mr. Lavery answered yes.

Mr. Lavery will supply a parking agreement between Czigmeister and the entity for Lot 10 outlining the twenty parking spaces are exclusively for Czigmeister parking, to the satisfaction of the Board Engineer.  
Mr. Mennen asked for Mr. Hansen to list the variances being applied for and Mr. Hansen responded:

1. Parking lot setback;

2. Refuse container, insufficient setback on lot 10;

3. Reduction in available parking while increasing seating (14 proposed, 84 required);

The applicant agreed to the following conditions:

1. Agreement to all conditions of original resolution

2. Concrete work to be completed by November 27, 2019;

3. Concrete pad for refuse enclosure to be completed by November 27, 2019 (Note:  No concrete work to be done until meeting with Paul Sterbenz, Board Engineer);
4. Sign modifications for parking area on adjacent parcel, subject to Board Engineer approval;

5. Agreement between the owners of lots 3 and 10 dedicating the twenty parking spaces on Lot 10 exclusively for Czigmeister Brewing;

6. Modify social media posts to indicate additional parking on lot 10;

7. Plan revision by November 1, 2019
8. All outdoor seating area tents erected from April 1st thru November 15th.

Motion to approve the variances and site plan amendment subject to the conditions above made by Mr. Lambo, with the second being Mr. Tierney.

In Favor:  Stead; Bristow; Burke; Wolfrum; Tierney; Lambo; Camporini

Oppose:  None

Abstain:  Sherman

NEW BUSINESS

Mr. Sterbenz was asked if there were any updated reports.  Mr. Sterbenz stated the DOT issued another letter regarding Quick Check prohibiting the left turns onto Mountain Avenue to the north, and they are awaiting Quick Check’s response.

Mr. Sterbenz and Mr. Bloch left the meeting at 8:20 p.m.

OLD BUSINESS
204 Vail Street LLC, App. #19-07, Block 40, Lot 2.01 – Subdivision/Variance
Mr. Mennen explained to the Board Members that since the applicant is requesting the Board re-open the proceedings on its application, the Board should vacate its prior vote to approve the application 
The motion to vacate the prior vote to approve the application of 204 Vail Street LLC, for Subdivision/Variance Application #19-07, Block 40, Lot 2.01 made by Mr. Stead, seconded by Mr. Sherman.

In Favor:  Wolfrum; Bristow; Sherman; Stead

Oppose:  None

Abstain:  Tierney; Lambo

PUBLIC HEARING
Wagner, App #19-11, Block 60, Lot 3 -Section 68 Certification
Catherine Wagner, Owner, present for application

David Wagner, Owner, present for application

Catherine Wagner and David Wagner were sworn in by Mr. Mennen.

Mr. Wagner testified the house was built in 1874 and the owners listed were James and Ruth Courter, and is listed with the town as a two-family on High Street.  Mr. Wagner testified it is believed both apartments were used by St. Mary’s Church.  Mr. Wagner submitted pictures showing separate heating systems; two separate entrances; and submitted deeds listing two separate addresses.

Mr. Burke asked if there was anything found that pre-dated the Zoning change in 1965 such as something from the historical society, old Gazette rental advertisements, phone book entries? Mr. Wagner had nothing.

Mr. Lambo asked if this is the property adjacent to an application heard last month for a Section 68, and it was determined this is the property next to Baldacchino, Block 60, Lot 3.  The sanborn map supplied for the Baldacchino application was reviewed, and it was determined the Wagner property is located on the map submitted.

Mr. Mennen asked for the map be entered into the record as Exhibit A-1, the 1902 Sanborn Map.  Mr. Mennen asked Mr. Wagner if he was satisfied the circled property is 217-219 High Street, and Mr. Wagner answered yes.  Mr. Mennen asked Mr. Wagner to indicate to the Board if the submitted map depicted two mirror images, or two separate dwellings that are mirror images on the subject property, and Mr. Wagner responded yes.  
Mr. Camporini asked if there were any further questions from the Board, and there were none, Mr. Camporini asked if there were any questions from the public, and there were  none.

The motion to certify the pre-existing non-conforming two-family dwelling was made by Mr. Burke, seconded by Mr. Lambo.

In favor:  Camporini; Stead; Bristow; Tierney; Sherman; Lambo; Wolfrum; Burke

Oppose:  None

Abstain:  None
NEW BUSINESS (revisited)
Mr. Mennen stated the Town Administrator is awaiting the input from the Board with regard to the RFPs.  Mr. Sherman stated he is assembling RFPs from surrounding Towns and should have something to the Board shortly.
CORRESPONDENCE

EXECUTIVE SESSION not needed
ADJOURNMENT 
The motion to adjourn the October 22, 2019 Meeting was made by Mr. Bristow, seconded by Mr. Burke at 8:55 p.m.  All members present in favor of adjournment.

Respectfully submitted,

Shannon Drylie

Land Use Board Clerk

Motion to approve:  Burke
Second:  Bristow
In Favor:  Lambo; Wolfrum; Camporini; Bristow; Burke
Oppose:  None
Abstain:  Moore
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